

### SPOTLIGHT ON GENDER, COVID-19 AND THE SDGS

### WILL THE PANDEMIC DERAIL HARD-WON PROGRESS ON GENDER EQUALITY?





#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This Spotlight is a joint product of UN Women and the Gender and COVID-19 Working Group. It was written by Ginette Azcona and Antra Bhatt (UN Women), and Sara E. Davies (Griffith University), Sophie Harman (Queen Mary University of London), Julia Smith (Simon Fraser University) and Clare Wenham (London School of Economics and Political Science). The authors would like to acknowledge the valuable comments and inputs from Priya Alvarez (UN Women), Emma-Louise Anderson (University of Leeds), Nazneen Damji (UN Women), Gaëlle Ferrant (OECD), Rosina Gammarano (ILO), Steve Kapsos (ILO), Ann Beth Moller (WHO), Amy Patterson (The University of the South), and Papa Seck (UN Women). They are also grateful for the excellent research analysis support by Guillem Fortuny and research assistance by Julia Brauchle and Gabrielle Leite. The work of Sara Davies, Sophie Harman, Julia Smith and Clare Wenham was supported by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research under grant OV7-170639 and by The Leverhulme Trust.

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the views of UN Women, the United Nations or any of its affiliated organizations. For a list of any errors or omissions found subsequent to publishing, please visit the UN Women website.

Editor: Catharine Way

Design: Benussi & The Fish

#### COVID-19: HEALTH AND BEYOND

COVID-19 has been declared a public health emergency of international concern and a global pandemic by the World Health Organization. This global threat to health security underscores the urgent need to accelerate progress on achieving Sustainable Development Goal (SDG) 3, particularly Target 3.D, which calls for improving early warning systems for global health risks, as well as reduction and management of such risks.<sup>1</sup> The pandemic highlights the need to massively scale up international cooperation to deliver on SDG 3. It also reveals what is less obvious, but no less urgent: how health emergencies such as COVID-19, and the response to them, can exacerbate gender inequality and derail hard-won progress not only on SDG 3 but on all of the SDGs.

To date, more men than women have died from COVID-19. Lack of data on testing and infection rates by sex, however, leaves many questions unanswered, including on risks and exposure among different groups of women and men, particularly those from marginalized communities. As more disaggregated data become available and testing expands, it is important to revisit the gendered effects of COVID-19, including by analysing sex-disaggregated statistics on fatalities. In tandem, the gendered economic and social impacts of the pandemic also need attention as they are already predicted to bring more and broader harm to women and girls, exposing and reinforcing entrenched gender norms and inequalities.<sup>2</sup> This impact will continue for generations, and if unchecked it could reverse gains in gender equality and poverty alleviation in many countries.

#### The SDGs, gender and health

COVID-19 brings into sharp focus the gendered aspect of pandemics, and the knock-on effects of the outbreak and response on the SDGs. This Spotlight presents the latest evidence on the gendered impact of the pandemic, highlights potential and emerging trends, and reflects on the long-term impact of the crisis on the achievement of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.

First, it presents key facts and figures relating to the gendered impacts of COVID-19. Second, it reflects on the health impacts of COVID-19 on SDG 3 targets. Third, it explores the socioeconomic and political implications of COVID-19 on women and gender across five of the Goals: SDG 1 (poverty), 4 (quality education), 5 (gender equality), 8 (decent work and economic growth) and 10 (reduced inequalities). Fourth, it addresses the intersection of COVID-19 and other inequalities, showcasing the close links with SDGs 5, 6, 10 and 11. The Spotlight concludes by outlining policy priorities drawn from the evidence presented.

The 2030 Agenda presents a potentially transformative framework for urgent change throughout the world. Adopted by United Nations Member States in 2015,<sup>3</sup> the Agenda and its 17 Goals and 169 targets acknowledge the relationship among peace and security, poverty and inequality, economic growth, and environmental protection and mitigation. SDG 3 encompasses a set of hugely ambitious health targets that build on the progress of the Millennium Development Goals, which concluded in 2015.<sup>4</sup> The Agenda goes further by including broad and diverse global health challenges. It encompasses the main drivers of inequality, mortality and morbidity and calls for countries to build sustainable health systems for the future.

SDG 5, which addresses gender equality and the empowerment of women and girls, is equally comprehensive and ambitious. Embedded in SDG 5 is the need to break down barriers to gender equality, including by transforming the underlying norms, structures and practices that prevent women and girls from enjoying their rights. Recognized as a core tenet of the 2030 Agenda, gender equality is both a stand-alone goal of sustainable development and a cross-cutting priority for achieving all the SDGs. The goal of gender equality intersects with SDG 3 in myriad ways. Target 3.1 focuses specifically on reducing maternal mortality, while Target 3.7 addresses universal access to sexual and reproductive health services. Though this should be the concern of both men and women, social norms often leave this responsibility to women. Similarly, Target 3.3 is heavily gendered, given that HIV/AIDS prevalence is higher among women. For example, 61 per cent of people living with HIV/AIDS in sub-Saharan Africa are women.<sup>5</sup>

Universal health coverage and a robust health workforce underpin achievement of SDG 3. Gender cuts across both of these issues. Globally, women make up 70 per cent of health care workers, but they are underrepresented in senior and decisionmaking roles in most national and global health settings (Target 5.5).<sup>6</sup> This is due to gendered norms regarding women's and men's work (Target 5.4) and structural bias and sexism in the health sector both nationally and globally. This in turn limits women's input into decision-making in health. The concentration of women in lower paid jobs also hampers their economic empowerment and job security and increases their work burden, given their dual responsibility for paid care and unpaid care (for their families and communities).

Achieving universal health coverage requires recognition of how women, men and non-binary people access health services

This is linked to gender norms in terms of who is responsible for the health and well-being of the individual and the household (Target 5.4); how people perceive health services and their rights to access such services (Target 5.6); gender, racial, sexuality and transgender discrimination within health services (Target 10.3); and, in the majority of health systems around the world, the ability to pay for health care and the decisions individuals and families make to pay for it (Target 3.8). Inclusive practices and solidarity movements such as UN Women's 'HeforShe' are fundamental to realizing Targets 3.1 and 3.7. However, at the core of these targeted areas are women, and how access to health services is influenced by gender norms in societies, as well as by women's political power, location (rural/urban), ethnicity, citizenship and economic status. Gender (in)equality affects the resources available to women to invest in their own health, their agency in decision-making and how their needs are provided for.<sup>7</sup> Similarly, social norms around masculinity may prevent men from seeking health care or encourage them to engage in behaviours that are risky to their health and wellbeing.

Global health emergencies and responses can and often do exacerbate gender inequality and other forms of inequality.

Finally, though a particular microbe or disease may not discriminate, they exist in societies that do. A woman who is from a minority ethnic group, or who is poor and rural, or who is a refugee, for example, faces heightened health insecurity during a crisis. This comes on top of the food, income and physical insecurity she was already facing.

### Lessons learned from past health crises

Previous public health emergencies of international concern in the past decade – such as Ebola in West Africa and Zika in Latin America – further exposed the vulnerability of women and girls and the lasting impact of outbreak response on their health and well-being. They revealed that:

- Women are more vulnerable to infection as frontline health care workers or carers in the family and community.<sup>8</sup>
- 2. Women's burdens grow as they often (a) are the focal point of community responses, (b) are the targets of interventions to curtail spread, (c) take part in front-line service delivery or behaviour change initiatives, and (d) take on additional care burdens within the family.<sup>9</sup> Women often embrace these roles despite the harm to their own health, including mental health, well-being and economic security.
- Women face secondary health impacts in terms of increased maternal mortality and reduced access to sexual and reproductive health services.<sup>10</sup>
- 4. Public health emergencies can lead to a rise in domestic violence and sexual assault.<sup>11</sup> Quarantine measures such as isolation and stayat-home orders can be extremely dangerous for victims of domestic abuse. They can exacerbate tensions, increasing abuse and leading to new forms and patterns of it. There is also some evidence of sexual assault by those responsible for guarding people in quarantine.<sup>12</sup>
- Despite the gendered implications of pandemics and health emergencies, gender experts tend to be excluded from public health interventions. The gender components of outbreaks and their response are often ignored until they become a problem.<sup>13</sup>

### Findings from emerging data on COVID-19

The COVID-19 pandemic is causing unimaginable human suffering. As of June 2020, 10 million people had been infected globally and 500,000 people had died.<sup>14</sup> Research suggests that the virus affects all people regardless of age, gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, migration status or location. Yet structural factors within societies result in uneven distribution of cases, deaths and secondary effects of response measures.

In the United States, data from New York City show significantly higher COVID-19 death rates among Black and Latino people compared to white and Asian people.<sup>15</sup> In the United Kingdom, data from England and Wales show that Black women are 4.3 times more likely than white women to die due to COVID-19. The death rate for Bangladeshi/Pakistani women is 3.4 times higher than for white women, and for Indian women it is 2.7 times higher.<sup>16</sup>

These differences in risks of infection and fatalities reflect broader economic and social disparities already in place before the pandemic, including inequalities in living, working, health and social conditions. Public health emergencies often exacerbate long-standing systemic health and social inequalities, including disparities in access to resources needed to protect, prepare and respond to outbreaks. The response to the pandemic must include support for vulnerable groups, including for women and girls who were already at risk due to pre-existing inequalities and who are likely to be disproportionately affected as the pandemic further heightens gender and other forms of inequality in society.

Among reported cases of COVID-19 for which data on age and sex are available, 54 percent are among males. However, once disaggregated by sex and age, older women (85+), account for a greater share of total cases (figure 1).

### SDGs and COVID-19: Snapshot of key facts and figures

#### **SDG 1: NO POVERTY**

Globally, there are at least

**193 million** 

women and girls aged 15+ living on less than \$1.90 a day.



The current crisis threatens to trap and push millions more into extreme poverty.

#### SDG 3: GOOD HEALTH AND WELL-BEING

As of June 2020, more than

**10 million** COVID-19 cases have been recorded

and more than

**500,000** have died.

Infections among female health care workers are

up to

**3**X

higher than among their male counterparts.

Women's access to sexual and reproductive health services may be disrupted as resources are diverted to respond to the health emergency.

Already, before the pandemic

**810** women died from preventable causes related to pregnancy and childbirth every day.

#### **SDG 4: QUALITY EDUCATION**

Nearly

743 million

girls are out of school due to closures resulting from the pandemic.



Over 111 million live in least-developed countries.

#### **SDG 5: GENDER EQUALITY**

# **243 million**

women and girls were victims of sexual and/or physical violence by their partners in the last 12 months prior to the survey.

The figure is likely much higher since stay-at-home measures were put in place.

· · · · ·

The impact of the crisis on the number of girls becoming child brides is not yet known, but the crisis may hasten child marriages.

Currently

**12 million** 

girls marry before age 18 every year.

#### **SDG 6: CLEAN WATER AND SANITATION**

The provision of safe water, sanitation and hygienic conditions is essential to protecting human health. Yet, today

### **3 billion** people lack basic hygiene facilities in their homes.

### **500 million** women and girls globally are

women and girls globally are estimated to lack adequate facilities for menstrual hygiene management.

This puts women and their families at greater risk of infection.

#### **SDG 8: DECENT WORK AND ECONOMIC GROWTH**

The pandemic lays bare women's precarious economic security.

# 740 million women work in the

### informal economy.

Their income fell by 60 percent during the first month of the pandemic.

### Around **7 in 10** workers in essential occupations are women.

### **2 in 3** teaching professionals are women.

They will likely be highly exposed to the virus with the reopening of educational institutions.

#### **SDG 10: REDUCED INEQUALITIES**

Health capacity is greater in developed regions compared to less developed regions. For every 1,000 people, there are:



Living in slums where population density is high raises women and girl's **I** exposure to infection.

80%

of countries with available data,

women are overrepresented in slums and slum-like settings.

#### **SDG 17: PARTNERSHIPS FOR THE GOALS**

Gender data

Disaggregated data on COVID-19 cases and deaths as well as on hospitalization and testing is vital to understand the gender impacts of the pandemic. Women and girls must be at the centre of COVID-19 global prevention, response and recovery efforts.

Women's greater longevity and their propensity to marry or cohabit with older men means that many women live alone in old age. In Europe, for example, 56 percent of women aged 80+ live alone.<sup>17</sup> Those who do not live alone or with family members typically live in congregate care facilities. The quality of these facilities varies widely, increasing the risk for this already vulnerable population.<sup>18</sup> Almost half of COVID-19 deaths in Europe have occurred in long-term-care settings.<sup>19</sup> Prolonged periods of isolation also pose health risks, including mental health risks, for seniors, who may have less access to support and services, including psychosocial services.

#### FIGURE 1

#### **REPORTED COVID-19 CASES, BY AGE AND SEX (PROVISIONAL ANALYSIS)**



Source: Data submitted to NCOVmart reported through the global surveillance system of WHO, as of 25 June 2020.

Notes: Data cleaning are ongoing. All numbers should be interpreted with caution. As of 24 June 2020, 9,129,146 cases were reported. Data presented here, therefore, represent only 41% of all reported cases. The data by sex and age shown here are based on reporting from 135 countries, areas and territories.

#### Higher infection risk among frontline workers, hitting women hard

Exposure to the disease differs across subgroups in highly gendered ways. Globally, women make up 70 per cent of the health and social care workforce, and they are more likely to be front-line health workers, especially nurses, midwives and community health workers. This exposure raises their risk of infection.<sup>20</sup> Recent data from Germany, Italy, Spain and the United States show confirmed cases of female health workers are two to three times higher than their male counterparts (figure 2). Greater efforts are needed to ensure the health and safety of this essential workforce.

#### FIGURE 2

### CONFIRMED CASES OF COVID-19 AMONG HEALTH-CARE WORKERS BY SEX, SELECTED COUNTRIES



Sufficient and representative data on cases by occupation are not yet available. However, occupational risk to COVID-19 may be greater among occupations that require close contact with others. Cleaners and personal care workers, including longterm-care personnel, are some examples (figure 3). These categories of work often have low pay and hazardous conditions. Poor migrant women and women from marginalized racial and ethnic groups are often overrepresented in these jobs. Economic necessity forces many to continue working, despite the elevated risk of infection to them and their families. As economies reopen, personal care workers and teaching professionals face the greatest risk as their work requires them to be in close quarters with other individuals for prolonged periods of time.

#### FIGURE 3

### DISTRIBUTION OF EMPLOYMENT BY SECTOR, OCCUPATION AND SEX, SELECTED ESSENTIAL OCCUPATIONS



Source: ILO. ILOSTAT Blog. Accessed 21 April 2020. https://ilostat.ilo.org/2020/03/06/these-occupations-are-dominated-by-women.

Note: Percent of employment by sex and occupation (ISCO-08 at the 2-digit level), weighted average for 121 countries that represent 63% of global employment using the latest year available. Data for China and India were not available.

Data from 121 countries highlight the greater risk of COVID-19 infection in highly feminized occupational categories (figure 4). The occupational risk score is based on three job attributes: contact with others, physical proximity to others and exposure to disease and infection. The findings demonstrate that the three occupations with the highest COVID-19 occupational risk are health professionals, health associate professionals and personal care workers. These are highly feminized occupations, in which women account for at least seven in every ten workers. Other highly feminized occupations with high COVID-19 occupational risk scores are teaching and personal service.

#### FIGURE 4





Source: ILO. ILOSTAT Blog. Accessed 21 April 2020. https://ilostat.ilo.org/2020/03/06/these-occupations-are-dominated-by-women; and Visual Capitalist. "The Front Line: Visualizing the Occupations with the Highest COVID-19 Risk". Accessed 21 April 2020. https://www.visualcapitalist.com/the-front-line-visualizing-the-occupations-with-the-highest-covid-19-risk/

Note: Share of female employment by occupation covers 121 countries representing 63 per cent of global employment. COVID-19 occupational risk scores are based on three physical job attributes: contact with others, physical proximity to others and exposure to disease, infection and hazardous conditions. The Visual Capitalist COVID-19 occupational risk scores were matched to the closest relevant category in ILOSTAT. Where sub-occupations have different risk scores, simple averages were used.

Given the gendered nature of susceptibility to infection, it is crucial to have accurate sexdisaggregated data for COVID-19 incidence, hospitalization and testing. This information must then be used to inform prevention and response efforts, including targeted efforts to address heightened exposure among certain groups and sub-groups of the population. The experience with Ebola in West Africa demonstrates the urgency: It was only when sex-disaggregated case data were obtained that it was possible to understand women's high burden of disease.<sup>21</sup> This was especially due to women's formal and informal care roles.

It is a social norm that women perform the majority of care within the home during an outbreak of illness. It is likely that women are caring for family members sick with COVID-19, thereby exposing themselves to greater risk.

The 2030 Agenda has a major focus on data. It calls for high-quality, accessible, timely and reliable data disaggregated by sex, age, geographic location, income, race, ethnicity, migration status, disability and other characteristics relevant in national contexts so progress can be measured and governments can ensure that no one is left behind. In the context of COVID-19, disaggregated data are essential to fully understand the outbreak's transmission and its impacts. Given the differences in risk by occupation, case and fatality data by sex and occupation are also vital, as well as sex-disaggregated data on job loss and unemployment.

#### FOCUS: HEALTH IMPACTS OF COVID-19 (SDG 3)

The pandemic is straining even the most advanced and best-resourced health systems. Countries and regions with already low capacity and preparedness are facing a monumental challenge. At the top of the resource spectrum, Europe and North America average five hospital beds per 1,000 people, while at the bottom of the spectrum, sub-Saharan Africa has 0.8 hospital beds per 1,000 people. There are also vast regional inequalities in the number of physicians and nurses/midwives.<sup>22</sup> Despite the strain on health systems, governments must ensure that health services continue to operate safely and that policies are in place to protect the sexual and reproductive health of women and girls, including pregnant women and girls and their newborns.

The health impacts of COVID-19 on women, like those of Ebola and Zika, are likely to expose broader socioeconomic fault lines across global health, with increased impact based on race, ethnicity, religion, income and disability.<sup>23</sup>

### Service disruptions and curtailed access to health services

During a health emergency, the 'tyranny of the urgent' often takes over, diverting financial, human and clinical resources to the response.<sup>24</sup> This has the downstream effect of disrupting routine services, impeding access to health care for other conditions. National and local authorities and hospital managers must decide how to manage health events, and these decisions can affect men and women differently.

For example, officials may decide to prohibit or limit access to antenatal care, attendance at childbirth, family planning and/or abortion care. They may decide to offer consultations virtually, or only offer services in centralized locations. This can prevent women from accessing quality sexual and reproductive health care services. As demonstrated during an Ebola outbreak in Sierra Leone, disruption in access to antenatal and labour support led to 3,600 additional maternal, neonatal and stillbirth deaths in 2014 and 2015. This number was similar to the total number of deaths due to the virus itself.<sup>25</sup> Curtailing access to health services during an outbreak is particularly harmful with regard to sexual and reproductive health services, including contraception, emergency contraception and abortion (where permitted).

Target 3.7 calls for universal access to sexual and reproductive health services and their integration into national health strategies, while Target 5.6 calls for ensuring universal access to sexual and reproductive health rights. Progress towards both of these targets can be limited by health emergencies.

Early evidence suggests that pregnant women might be at increased risk for severe COVID-19 illness. A study of COVID-19 by pregnancy status found pregnant women in the United States were more likely to be hospitalized (32 percent), compared to non-pregnant women (6 percent).<sup>26</sup> In light of these findings, governments are emphasizing prevention and calling for pregnant women and their families to take precautions. Barriers to women's access to health services, including access to adequate medical care during pregnancy, must also be addressed.

Based on data from UN Women rapid gender assessments in the Europe and Central Asia region, in 4 of 10 countries, at least 1 in 2 women in need of family planning services reported major difficulties in accessing these services. The survey also found that access to essential sexual and reproductive health services has become more difficult during travel restrictions and lockdown periods. Across the region about 8 percent of women experienced some difficulties in accessing gynaecological and obstetric care.<sup>27</sup> Limiting routine maternity services can increase maternal mortality. This could affect achievement of Target 3.1, which calls for reducing the global maternal mortality rate to less than 70 deaths per 100,000 live births by 2030.

### Emergencies create a higher barrier for women

Gender influences access to health care services and health outcomes. Globally, men have worse health than women due to risk-taking behaviours, their forms of employment and their lesser inclination to visit a doctor or seek medical advice,<sup>28</sup> as found in the case of HIV/AIDS.<sup>29</sup> However, during health emergencies, structural inequities may also determine who accesses care, impacting women disproportionately.

Even before the pandemic, household and attitudes surveys showed that in many countries, men have the final say in household decision-making, including in women's own health care, such as regarding visits to the doctor and whether to use contraception.<sup>30</sup> A 2016 study looked at the numbers of women and men who visited a local hospital in India and found that, when obstetric care was excluded, there were fewer young women and older women (those outside of reproductive age) compared to young men and old men. Women's lesser attendance at clinics was attributed to distance from the hospital, out-of-pocket and travel expenses, discrimination and danger faced by groups of women travelling alone.<sup>31</sup> This discrepancy will increase if families or individuals face greater economic insecurity through loss of jobs or income as a consequence of the outbreak. This directly connects to SDG Target 3.8 on reducing financial risks to access quality essential health-care services.

### Reproductive health services can't be delayed

Emergencies also affect access to contraception due to problems of supply and demand. Supply chains have been severely interrupted by COVID-19, including for short-term contraceptives. Much of the globe's contraceptive supply is made in Asian countries, which were some of the first to be impacted by travel bans/disruptions and workforce shortages affecting factories and raw material supplies.<sup>32</sup> The demand side has also been affected, as some women have been unable to visit health care providers to access contraceptives, including emergency contraception, because they are in self-isolation or want to avoid exposure to infection in crowded clinics.<sup>33</sup> This is compounded by the affordability of services and the heightened risk of sexual and gender-based violence associated with quarantine that some women face during isolation with abusers.

Barriers to accessing sexual and reproductive health services during health emergencies are more evident in the case of abortion.

As demonstrated during the Zika outbreak, even in jurisdictions where abortion is legal, women seeking access faced significant barriers. These included lack of knowledge of regulations, cost, availability and conscientious objection by health care providers.<sup>34</sup> In countries where women require physician approval for an abortion, quarantine severely hinders their access to clinics. This is especially the case if abortion is not designated as an essential service<sup>35</sup> or if staff and resources are being channelled to the COVID-19 response.

Abortion regulation can be altered during a global health emergency. In England, for example, a recently introduced policy change permits selfmanaged abortion at home through online or phone consultation with a physician, to reduce the strain on the National Health Service during COVID-19.<sup>36</sup> In more restrictive settings, self-isolation will further limit women's access to abortion through pharmacies, women's organizations and the black market.<sup>37</sup>

### Existing gaps threaten the response

Global data show the disparity in capacity and preparedness across countries and regions. Sub-Saharan Africa, Central and Southern Asia, and parts of East and Southeast Asia and Latin America and the Caribbean self-report low capacity in three core areas of health systems preparedness and response: planning for emergencies, managing health emergency response operations, and mobilizing emergency resources.<sup>38</sup> Sub-Saharan Africa has extremely low baseline capacity when it comes to provision of critical care and availability of critical care staff.

The results of gaps in meeting sexual and reproductive health care needs — including high rates of maternal mortality, low rates of births attended by skilled health personnel and low rates of family planning demand satisfied by modern contraceptive methods — mirror the gaps in health system preparedness and response. Since the COVID-19 virus emerged in China in January 2020, the countries hit hardest have been those with relatively greater capacity and preparedness to respond.

As the disease spreads further in other parts of the world (cases have been surging at alarming rates in Latin America and South Asia), the impact could be catastrophic, given the few resources of health systems and multiple capacity gaps (figure 5). Even in countries with relatively greater capacity and preparedness to respond, racial and ethnic inequalities are likely to result in unequal access to health resources.<sup>39,40</sup>

#### **FIGURE 5**

#### HEALTH CARE RESOURCE CAPACITY AND LEVEL OF EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS AND **RESPONSE, BY COUNTRY**



Less than 1 hospital bed per 1,000 people

Source: UN Women calculations based on UNSD. 2020. Global SDG Indicators Database. Accessed 20 March 2020 https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/ database, World Bank 2020. World Development Indicators. Accessed 20 March 2020. https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-developmentindicators and WHO 2020. Electronic State Parties Self-Assessment Annual Reporting Tool (e-SPAR). Accessed 20 March 2020 https://extranet.who.int/e-spar.

Notes: Covers 157 countries. Countries are grouped by their aggregate health care resource capacity and level of emergency preparedness and response. Health care resource capacity is proxied through the following indicators: universal health service coverage index (2017), physicians per 1,000 people (2010-2018, latest available) and data on nurses and midwives per 1,000 people (2010-2018, latest available). Emergency preparedness and response levels are captured using the International Health Regulations core capacities: 8.1, planning for emergency preparedness and response mechanism; 8.2, management of health emergency response operations; and 8.3, emergency resource mobilization (2018). The maps have been designed in collaboration with Esra Ozdenerol, University of Memphis, Director of Spatial Analysis and Geographic Education Laboratory.

A further concern is the intersection of gender, COVID-19 and HIV/AIDS. SDG Target 3.3 aims to end HIV/AIDS (and other prominent infectious diseases). If individuals cannot travel to clinics due to lockdown, they may not be able to obtain the antiretroviral medicines required to manage their disease.<sup>41</sup> While there is no evidence that HIV/AIDS is a risk factor for severity of COVID-19, there has been speculation that antiretroviral medicines can prevent infection.<sup>42</sup> This has led to increasing trade of antiretrovirals on the black market,<sup>43</sup> potentially reducing the supply

for people with HIV. This compounds the challenges affecting routine supply chain management.44 According to one recent estimate, if efforts are not taken to mitigate COVID-19-related disruptions in health services and supplies, there could be an additional 500,000 deaths from AIDS-related illnesses.45

#### FOCUS: SOCIOECONOMIC IMPACTS OF COVID-19 (SDGS 1, 4, 5 AND 8)

All types of crises tend to exacerbate gender inequalities, particularly against women and girls.<sup>46</sup> COVID-19 threatens progress for women and girls in four of the SDGs: SDG 1 on eradication of poverty, SDG 4 on quality education, SDG 5 on gender equality and SDG 8 on decent work and economic growth.

In health crises over the past half-decade, including the Ebola and Zika outbreaks and the cholera outbreak in Yemen, the short-term impacts were consistent: a drop in girls' school attendance, increased out-of-pocket health expenditures, declining personal income due to loss of women's employment (from casual labour and/or small market businesses) and additional demands on women to provide unpaid care. In each case, these short-term effects led to longer term harm, with accompanying declines in achievement of the Goals. These included declines in girls' access to schooling, progress on gender equality and women's empowerment, and access to decent work and economic growth.

During the 2014–2015 Ebola outbreak in Guinea, Liberia and Sierra Leone, schools closed for six to eight months. The five million children kept at home faced increased domestic and care responsibilities. In some cases, the primary burden shifted to girls, especially if their parents were caring for family members or had died from the disease. Where girls' economic and social status was already secondary to boys', the crisis exacerbated this trend: Outside of school, girls were at higher risk of sexual and physical abuse and of transactional sex to provide basic needs. Adolescent pregnancy dramatically increased during and after the Ebola crisis, and anecdotal evidence suggests that child marriage also increased as a result of the crisis.

Many girls never returned to school, permanently hampering their exercise of their economic and

social rights.<sup>47</sup> The risk is high that COVID-19 will result in the same impacts in some locations, as the crisis upends people's lives and disrupts efforts to end child marriage and other harmful practices.

To contain the spread of COVID-19, 193 countries and areas have temporarily closed educational institutions nationwide or locally. These closures have kept over 1.54 billion children and youth out of primary, secondary and tertiary schools, including nearly 743 million girls. Over 111 million of these girls live in the world's least developed countries, where access to education was already limited.<sup>48</sup>

### Who benefits from remote learning?

Almost three quarters (73 per cent) of countries have begun implementing various forms of remote learning, including online classes. Yet not all children can benefit equally from these measures (figure 6). More than a third of countries and areas (36 per cent) rely on online and broadcast tools (TV and/or radio), while 31 per cent rely on online tools only. A smaller share (6 per cent) depends on traditional broadcast tools (TV and/or radio) only. But more than one quarter of countries (27 per cent) have not implemented any form of remote learning. These inequalities across countries add to those within countries, such as in rural versus urban areas, as well as among households within a community and even within households.

Across low- and middle-income countries, many girls from poor households cannot participate in remote learning, since both their homes and their schools lack the required tools, skills and technologies. In sub-Saharan Africa, the majority of children out of school during COVID-19 lack access to the tools required to continue their education. In Oceania (excluding Australia and New Zealand), where only 20 per cent of the population has access to the Internet, 50 per cent of the countries closing schools are not using any remote learning tools to continue children's education during this crisis. In Central and Southern Asia, a large share of countries have implemented online and broadcast learning options, but only 33 per cent of the population has access to the Internet. This suggests there are large inequities in access to remote learning. Those inequities may extend to the household. Evidence from low- and middle-income countries shows that girls receive access to digital technology at a later age than boys, and their use of digital technology is more likely to be curtailed by their parents.<sup>49</sup> These disparities contribute to widening the gender gap in digital skills.

#### FIGURE 6



PERCENTAGE OF COUNTRIES RESPONDING TO SCHOOL CLOSURES WITH REMOTE LEARNING, BY REGION

Source: UN Women calculations using data from Brookings Institution Center for Global Development and World Bank

Note: Based on a sample of 176 countries for which information on modes of remote learning was available. School closures include both national and/or regional within the country.

It is clear that school closures disproportionately harm girls and may result in long-term damage to their educational, economic and health outcomes. During Yemen's 2017 cholera outbreak, for example, the crisis exposed gender inequalities within communities.<sup>50</sup> The majority of girls did not return to schools after they reopened, and there is evidence that the crisis increased rates of early marriage and of child and teenage pregnancy.<sup>51</sup>

#### The digital gender divide

Digital technologies have been a boon during the COVID-19 crisis. They have facilitated business continuity in some sectors and connected people through social media, which helps them maintain good mental health. Yet it is estimated that almost half the world's population — 3.6 billion people remains offline, the majority of them in the least developed countries.<sup>52</sup> In Bangladesh and Pakistan, for example, rapid assessment surveys show a clear gender divide in access to technology and information: women and girls are less likely than men to own a cellphone, and they have less access to the Internet. Women also reported having less access to information about how to prevent COVID-19.<sup>53</sup>

### The pandemic lays bare women's precarious economic security

COVID-19 risks reversing decades of progress in the fight against poverty and exacerbating inequality within and between countries.

The effects are expected to be substantial in economies with a large informal sector, where social protection systems do not exist or are limited, or where the formal sector is highly exposed to market volatility.

Globally, 50 million women aged 25 to 34 live in extreme poverty (living on less than \$1.90 a day) compared to 40 million men. The COVID-19 crisis is likely to worsen women's poverty.

Women typically earn less and hold less secure jobs than men. With economic activity at a halt during the pandemic, women working in the informal sector have seen a dramatic decline in their capacity to earn a living. It is estimated that during the first month of the crisis, informal workers globally lost an average of 60 per cent of their income. The drop was 81 per cent in sub-Saharan Africa and Latin America, 70 per cent in Europe and Central Asia, and 22 per cent in Asia and the Pacific.<sup>54</sup> Before the Ebola outbreak, women were already in a precarious economic position, with less financial capital and lower wages than men.<sup>55</sup> For their income, women depended more on marketplaces, which were hard hit by the shutdown.<sup>56</sup> During the Zika outbreak, the many women who worked in the accommodation and tourism sector, often in low-income, casual positions, were the first to lose their income as tourism revenue declined. Poorer and ethnic minority women were hardest hit, and they continue to face burdens as they care for their children and other relatives diagnosed with congenital Zika syndrome.<sup>57</sup>

The accommodation, food services and manufacturing sectors are likely to be some of the most affected sectors in terms of job loss and economic output contraction, according to the International Labour Organization's preliminary assessment of financial data for COVID-19 from 33 countries. In a majority of countries, these sectors are highly feminized and/or employ large shares of women in vulnerable employment (figure 7).

While men represent the majority of workers in the manufacturing sector, in 63 per cent of the countries in the sample, a majority of women who work in this sector are in vulnerable employment. These women were more likely to lack decent working conditions before the COVID-19 crisis, and they are now at high risk of losing their jobs or facing substantial decreases in income. At the same time they have limited access to social protection.

#### **FIGURE 7**

### SHARE OF FEMALE EMPLOYMENT AND SHARE OF WOMEN IN VULNERABLE EMPLOYMENT, SELECTED SECTORS HIGHLY IMPACTED BY COVID-19



Source: ILO and WHO. 2019. Dataset on Employment at Risk by Gender – countries that have applied to the first round of the UN COVID-19 Response and Recovery Multi-Partner Trust Fund.

Note: The three letter ISO country code standard is used for the representation of names of countries. Covers 32 countries for the accommodation and food services (ISIC rev. 4 I) and other services (ISIC rev.4 R; S; T; U) sectors, and 33 countries for the manufacturing (ISIC rev. 4 C) and real estate, business and administrative activities sector (ISIC rev.4 L;M;N). The other services (ISIC rev.4 R; S; T; U) sector includes arts, entertainment and recreation activities, activities of households as employers, undifferentiated goods and services-producing activities of households for own use, activities of extraterritorial organizations and bodies and other service activities. The impact of the COVID-19 crisis on the four sectors' economic output is considered high based on ILO's assessment of real-time and financial data.

Domestic workers, whether employed formally or informally, are particularly vulnerable to the COVID-19 crisis. However, those working informally face greater hardship and are often unprotected against income loss and ill health. In a 2015 study, ILO estimated that 75 per cent of domestic workers worldwide were in informal employment, which puts them among the groups of workers with the highest informality rates.<sup>58</sup> While the need for caregiving services has increased with school closures, and the need for cleaning services has grown due to stayat-home orders and the importance of hygiene, the inability of domestic workers to work remotely results in loss of employment and/or income, particularly among those who lack a formal contract.<sup>59</sup> In Brazil, 39 per cent of domestic workers were dismissed from employment without receiving any payment in response to fears of COVID-19 transmission.<sup>60</sup>

### The great intensifier: a further squeeze on women's time

Before the pandemic, women globally did nearly three times as much unpaid care and domestic

work as men.<sup>61</sup> A recent study involving France, Germany, Italy, the United Kingdom and the United States found that working women on average do 15 hours more a week of unpaid care and domestic work compared to men.<sup>62</sup> In self-isolation, men are reportedly contributing more to this work, but women continue to do the lion's share.

#### **FIGURE 8**

### UNPAID CARE AND DOMESTIC WORK BEFORE AND DURING THE PANDEMIC, BY SEX, SELECTED DEVELOPED COUNTRIES



Source: BCG COVID-19 caregivers survey 2020.

Note: The BCG COVID caregivers survey 2020 included parents who were working more than 10 hours per week at the time of the survey. Care responsibilities were proxied by specific tasks and activities such as cleaning at home, cooking and meal preparation, grocery shopping and planning, preparing schedules and activities for children, overseeing remote learning and/or teaching children, and watching or physically engaging with children. The hours per week increase due to COVID-19 was collected using a seven-point scale: decreased a lot (by 5 or more hours per week); decreased somewhat (by 3-4 hours per week); and increased a little (by 1-2 hours per week); increased somewhat (by 3-4 hours per week); and increased a lot (by 5 or more hours per week).

While families shelter at home, many women are juggling an increase in unpaid care work while also contending with losses in income and paid work. Single mothers in particular have no one to share the care burden with and are more likely to work for low pay and in vulnerable occupations. The pressure of balancing work and family life is taking a severe toll on women's well-being. In a recent IPSOS poll in the United States, 32 per cent of women reported suffering from anxiety as a result of COVID-19, in comparison to 24 per cent of men.<sup>63</sup> These findings were mirrored in the United Kingdom in a poll by Fawcett Society, Women's Budget Group, Queen Mary University and the London School of Economics.<sup>64</sup> The US IPSOS poll also found greater insomnia among women as a result of COVID-19, 22 percent compared to 13 percent for men. Similarly, surveys in China and Hong Kong found women were more likely than men to suffer from anxiety related to COVID-19.<sup>65</sup> reflect women's lesser financial capital and ability to bounce back and rebuild their small businesses (such as market stalls). Social and economic support must reflect women's labour outside and within the home and their status in society. It needs to address how to adapt accountability structures so that aid interventions can be accessed by hard-to-reach and marginalized women.

### Declining access to civic participation

Finally, the additional care and domestic burden due to COVID-19 may affect women's political participation and achievement of SDG 5. Evidence on the relationship between pandemics and democratic participation is thin, and it is too early to draw reliable conclusions from COVID-19. However, feminist scholarship has long pointed out that the burden of domestic work limits women's social engagement and ability to engage in democratic politics,<sup>66</sup> such as by participating in campaigns, writing to political representatives and voting. This is significant for COVID-19 as it potentially restricts women's ability to engage in the response to the pandemic and speak up about how it is affecting their lives.

The burden of responding to the immediate and long-term impacts of the pandemic also threatens women's involvement in politics in the long term.

For both response to the pandemic and recovery from it, it is vital to pay attention to long-term gender inequalities. This includes women's lesser access to land, banking, civic and public spaces, and protection by security forces, which may further compromise women's access to support and services. Economic support packages must have quotas that

#### FOCUS: INTERSECTING INEQUALITIES (SDGS 6, 10 AND 11)

COVID-19 dramatically underscores the need to accelerate progress towards achievement of SDG 6 (clean water and sanitation), 10 (reduction of inequalities) and 11 (sustainable cities and communities). Women are the majority of people lacking access to essential services such as water, sanitation and housing, particularly those in low- and middle-income countries and marginalized women around the world. This lack of access limits the ability of women to protect themselves from COVID-19 infection and exacerbates the secondary impacts of the outbreak and response.

For example, the importance of handwashing as a means of protection against the virus is widely known.<sup>67</sup> But globally, an estimated 3 billion people, or 40 per cent of the world population, lack basic hygiene facilities in their homes (figure 9). This includes 1.8 billion people in rural areas (55 per cent of the rural population). Even more people, 4.2 billion, lack access to safely managed sanitation facilities. Also, physical distancing is key to preventing contagion, but people living in crowded settlements, slums or collective households cannot truly exercise physical distancing practices.

#### **FIGURE 9**

### GLOBAL POPULATION WITHOUT ACCESS TO BASIC HYGIENE AND SAFELY MANAGED SANITATION FACILITIES, BY LOCATION



Source: UN Women calculations based on the WHO/UNICEF Joint Monitoring Programme dataset. Accessed 20 April 2020: https://washdata.org/data/ downloads#WLD. Note: Estimates are based on a sample of 94 countries. Rural – pooled sample and urban – pooled sample is based on the aggregation of data across respective location for 94 countries. Urban and rural location categorizations may not be standardized across countries. These depend on the definition of residence (urban/rural) by national data sources.

### The complexities of COVID-19, hygiene and housing

Around the world, women are more likely to live without adequate access to water, sanitation and hygiene. Data from 59 developing countries in Latin America and the Caribbean, Central and Southern Asia, and sub-Saharan Africa show that more women than men live in urban settings characterized by extreme poverty and lack of basic services such as clean water.<sup>68</sup> According to a cross-national study covering 18 low- and middle-income countries, the percentage of women who lack handwashing facilities with soap and water on premises ranged from 21 per cent in Honduras to 99 per cent in Ethiopia.<sup>69</sup> In households without access, it is typically women who are responsible for collecting water. For example, a study in Malawi found that women without safe drinking water in the household spend an average of 54 minutes a day collecting water, while men spend 6 minutes.<sup>70</sup>

In such contexts, COVID-19 hygiene requirements may increase the time women and girls spend collecting water, which in turn can limit their ability to work for income and participate in social and educational activities. Lack of access to water and hygiene supplies increases women's risk of COVID-19 infection, while attempting to mitigate this risk through greater water collection exacerbates ongoing inequalities. Women are also less likely to have secure and safe housing compared to men, limiting their ability to self-isolate and maintain physical distancing measures. Research in Benin, Kenya, Peru, Rwanda, Thailand and Uganda shows that over 6 per cent more women than men in urban settings are likely to lack security of tenure.<sup>71</sup> Around the world, gender wage gaps and patriarchal laws or customs mean fewer women than men own property. Housing insecurity results in forced evictions and overcrowding, both of which become more likely during economic crises, such as that caused by COVID-19. This in turn increases the risk of infection.

Such risks can be further exacerbated by additional inequalities. For example, in Canada, over 20 per cent of Indigenous Peoples live in overcrowded houses, almost double the national average.<sup>72</sup> This raises their risk of contracting infectious diseases. During the H1N1 pandemic, Indigenous Peoples accounted for 28 per cent of all hospital admissions and 18 per cent of all deaths, while making up just 4 per cent of the population.<sup>73</sup>

COVID-19 also increases the risks faced by women who sell sex, whose ability to protect themselves from infection is limited by the nature of their work. With the closing of spaces where sex is often sold, such as bars and nightclubs, women who sell sex may be forced into less safe spaces, increasing the risk of violence and incarceration. Such risk taking may be exacerbated by declines in demand for sex work, due to fear of infection and the broader economic crisis, increasing the economic insecurity of women who sell sex.

Research in Zimbabwe found that among young women who sell sex, the immediate risk of loss of income often trumps the less immediate and unclear risk of infection with HIV.<sup>74</sup> Similar calculations are likely to go into decision making regarding sex work during COVID-19. This is particularly the case given that women who sell sex are unlikely to have access to economic stimulus payments from governments due to the informal and often criminalized nature of their work.

### The shadow pandemic: Violence against women and girls

For many women and girls, home is not a safe space, and emerging data suggest it has become less safe since the outbreak of COVID-19. Globally, it is estimated that 243 million women and girls aged 15-49 have been subjected to sexual and/or physical violence perpetrated by an intimate partner in the 12 months prior to the survey.<sup>75</sup> This number is likely to increase as security, health and financial stress heighten tensions, which are exacerbated by lockdown measures.<sup>76</sup> The need to isolate may also prevent women from leaving violent homes, as they fear for their health or that of their children. In Lebanon and Malaysia calls to domestic violence helplines doubled in March 2020 compared to March 2019, and in France they rose 32 per cent.<sup>77</sup> Notably, these figures reflect reporting, not incidence, and it has long been known that domestic violence is grossly underreported. The restrictions on movements and limited privacy due to isolation measures during the pandemic likely mean that many women are unable to phone for help or receive support from their social networks.

While restrictions on movement, social isolation and increased social and economic pressures are leading to an increase in violence in the home globally, the challenge of responding differs by context and must reflect intersections with existing inequalities. In high-income countries like Canada, service providers are facing shortages in supplies for those fleeing violence.<sup>78</sup> In low- and middle-income countries, where such services were already struggling to meet demand, providers must compete for scarce resources with needs resulting from COVID-19.79 It is also important to consider the groups at high risk of violence: women with disabilities, who are two to three times more likely to experience violence from partners and family members.<sup>80</sup> Mandatory or recommended shelter-in-place orders may particularly limit these individuals' ability to flee violence, given their limited connections to support people outside the home. Institutionalized women with disabilities may be at further risk of violence when visitors and monitors are not allowed due to infection concerns.

## THE ROAD AHEAD: POLICY PRIORITIES

**SDG1: End poverty in all its forms everywhere.** Enhanced social protections for immediate and medium- to long-term recovery are needed to support families and communities reeling from the health and economic effects of COVID-19. Families across the wealth distribution are suffering from loss of earnings and livelihoods, but poor women and women from marginalized and minority ethnic groups are the hardest hit. Women working in the informal sector especially need income support, as many have been unable to earn a living since the lock-down measures were put in place. A gender-responsive recovery plan is needed that supports all working women, especially those who lack access to decent work and associated benefits, such as health insurance and unemployment benefits.

**SDG3: Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages.** The COVID-19 pandemic will likely affect global progress on SDG 3, including progress towards universal access to health services. More men are dying from the virus, but the disease-related health vulnerabilities are also acutely felt among health care workers, the majority of whom are women, and by men and women from poor, marginalized and excluded communities. The response to COVID-19 must take into account the risks borne by essential health workers. Provision of good quality and well-fitted personal protective equipment is critical, as are increased testing and prioritization of higher risk populations, including workers in other essential sectors.

National health care system capacity, preparedness and ability to respond to health crises varies significantly within and across regions. As the adverse effects of COVID-19 continue, the extent to which the pandemic spreads in low- and middle-income countries will determine whether access to quality health services becomes even more unequal, with greater impact on women and girls. Experience from past health crises has shown they have serious and long-lasting implications for women's health and access to health services. Governments must ensure women's access to sexual and reproductive health services is not disrupted. Target 3.D must ensure recognition of the need for gender considerations in the surveillance of infectious diseases and the tools to manage outbreaks. This includes requiring sex-disaggregated data for all outbreaks, recognition of the different gender impacts of disease in the International Health Regulations, and the requirement to include gender advisers in crisis response. Sex and gender must be factored into scientific studies, research and response to COVID-19 and its broader effects on health.

**SDG4, Target 4.1: Ensure that all girls and boys complete free, equitable and quality primary and secondary education leading to relevant and effective learning outcomes.** Alternative remote-learning practices must be adopted in contexts where digital options are less accessible in order to reach the most marginalized children. Resources must be targeted to children most likely to fall through the cracks, including through measures aimed at recovering learning losses. Moreover, school attendance is likely to continue to fall after the risk of infection has declined. Experience from previous health emergencies shows that girls are most likely not to return to school after they are withdrawn. It is imperative that all children, regardless of sex, are enabled equally to return to or enrol in school once the crisis is over.

4/

**SDG5, Target 5.2: Eliminate all forms of violence against all women and girls in the public and private spheres, including trafficking and sexual and other types of exploitation.** Essential services to prevent and address violence against women and girls, including increased resources to support shelters, hotlines and online counselling, should be expanded and adapted to the crisis context to ensure survivors' access to support. Psychosocial support for women and girls affected by the outbreak, gender-based violence survivors, front-line health workers and other front-line social support staff must be prioritized.

5/

SDG5, Target 5.6: Ensure universal access to sexual and reproductive health and reproductive rights as agreed in accordance with the Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development, the Beijing Platform for Action, and the outcome documents of their review conferences. National-level committee decisions on COVID-19 must be made in consultation with groups working on women's rights and sexual and reproductive health and rights to ensure consideration of best health practice recommendations. Universal health care programmes should include sexual and reproductive health services, and key donors and funding bodies (such as international organizations) should pledge to ensuring that programmes include these commitments.

6/

SDG5, Target 5.C: Undertake reforms to give women equal rights to economic resources, as well as access to ownership and control over land and other forms of property, financial services, inheritance and natural resources, in accordance with national laws. Any recalibration of SDG funds to COVID-19 response (including any new funding mechanisms created) should include a minimum target requiring allocation of at least 30 per cent of the total budget to gender equality or women's empowerment projects.

7/

**SDG 6, Target 6.2: By 2030, achieve access to adequate and equitable sanitation and hygiene for all and end open defecation, paying special attention to the needs of women and girls and those in vulnerable situations.** Frequent handwashing is one of the most important measures to prevent the spread of COVID-19. Yet billions of people are not able to undertake this basic practice because they lack access to functioning handwashing facilities with water and soap. Ensuring everyone has access to hand hygiene services is critical to halt the spread of COVID-19 and other diseases, as is ensuring human waste is safely contained, emptied, transported and disposed or treated. Response and recovery efforts need to prioritize the needs of extremely poor people living in rural areas and urban slums without access to safely managed water and sanitation facilities and safe hand hygiene.

8/

SDG 8, Target 8.3: Promote development-oriented policies that support productive activities, creation of decent jobs, entrepreneurship, creativity and innovation, and encourage the formalization and growth of micro, small and medium-sized enterprises, including through access to financial services. The current crisis threatens to undo the limited gains made on gender equality in the labour market, exacerbating the loss of time dedicated to unpaid care and domestic work and restricting women's equal participation in the labour force. An estimated 4.8 per cent of working hours were lost during the first quarter of 2020 (equivalent to 135 million full-time jobs) as a result of the COVID-19 crisis.<sup>81</sup> Women are overrepresented in high-risk sectors and they are among the hardest hit by these job losses. A gender-aware response to the economic shock resulting from COVID-19 requires greater support to women in the labour market, especially in those sectors where women make up the majority of workers, and most especially for those working in the informal sector.

9/

**SDG 11, Target 11.1: Ensure access for all to adequate, safe and affordable housing and basic services and upgrade slums.** More than 1 billion people live in slums and slum-like settings in low- and middle-income countries, where population density is high. They are some of the most at risk and the least prepared to respond to COVID-19. Displaced people and refugees living in crowded camps also face heightened risk. As the majority of residents living in urban slums, women are at higher risk of COVID-19 infection due to overcrowding. Before the crisis, women in slums already lacked adequate access to health facilities and secure housing. They also faced greater difficulty in completing their education. COVID-19 and its aftermath are only expected to worsen such outcomes and increase extreme poverty.

SDG 17, Target 17.18: Increase significantly the availability of high-quality, timely and reliable data disaggregated by income, sex, age, race, ethnicity, migratory status, disability, geographic location and other characteristics relevant in national contexts. In responding to the COVID-19 crisis it is essential to keep in mind that data 'blank spots' may result from economic and social norms that keep women confined in their home or village. To establish an accurate picture of the outbreak and its effects, cases will need to be disaggregated by sex, age and location, alongside the data on social and economic gender inequalities and discrimination in these societies.

#### REFERENCES

American Medical Association. 15 June 2020. "States tracking COVID-19 race and ethnicity data". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.ama-assn.org/deliveringcare/health-equity/states-tracking-covid-19-raceand-ethnicity-data.</u>

Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project. Acleddata. 19-25 April 2020. "Political violence targeting women amidst the coronavirus pandemic". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://acleddata.</u> <u>com/2020/04/30/cdt-spotlight-political-violence-</u> targeting-women/.

Azcona, G., S. Hertog and A. Bhatt. Forthcoming. 'Households and Living Arrangements of Families: A Global Snapshot'. New York: UN Women.

Azcona, G., A. Bhatt, S. Duerto Valero and T. Priya Uteng. 2020. 'Spotlight on SDG11: Harsh Realities: Marginalized Women in Cities of the Developing World'. New York: UN Women.

Baker, P., S.L. Dworkin, S. Tong, I. Banks, T. Shand and G. Yamey. 2014. "The men's health gap: men must be included in the global health equity agenda". *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 92, pp. 618–620.

BBC. 24 March 2020. "Coronavirus: Texas says abortions 'non-essential' amid pandemic". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/</u> news/52012243.

BBC Brazil. 22 April 2020. "Coronavírus no Brasil: 39% dos patrões dispensaram diaristas sem pagamento durante pandemia, aponta pesquisa". Accessed 19 June 2020. <u>https://www.bbc.com/portuguese/brasil-</u> 52375292?SThisFB&fbclid=IwAR23IUn1ml6ucxRI Kc\_HZIrJOj6bXYfIVChWTf4usiXsTE-LWIhsxLR\_5rc. BMJ. 07/08/2019. "'Extensive gender discrimination in health care access' for women in India". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.bmj.com/company/</u> newsroom/extensive-gender-discrimination-inhealthcare-access-for-women-in-india/.

Boston Consulting Group. 21 May 2020. "Easing the covid-19 burden on working parents". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.bcg.com/en-us/</u> publications/2020/helping-working-parents-easethe-burden-of-covid-19.aspx.

Davies, S.E., S. Harman, R. Manjoo, M. Tanyag and C. Wenham. 2019. "Why it must be a feminist global health agenda". *The Lancet*, 393(10171), pp.601-603.

Davies, S.E. and B. Bennett. 2016. "A gendered human rights analysis of Ebola and Zika: locating gender in global health emergencies". *International Affairs*, 92(5), pp. 1041–1060.

Devex. 2 April 2020. "How COVID-19 could complicate treatment for HIV patients". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.devex.com/news/howcovid-19-could-complicate-treatment-for-hivpatients-96884.</u>

Devex. 17 March 2020. "COVID-19 disruptions on health supply chains a challenge for aid orgs". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.devex.com/</u> <u>news/covid-19-disruptions-on-health-supply-</u> chains-a-challenge-for-aid-orgs-96764.

Devex. 11 March 2020. "Opinion: How will COVID-19 affect global access to contraceptives – and what can we do about it? Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> www.devex.com/news/opinion-how-will-covid-19affect-global-access-to-contraceptives-and-whatcan-we-do-about-it-96745 Dovel, K., S. Yeatman, S. Watkins and M. Poulin. 2015. "Men's heightened risk of AIDS-related death: the legacy of gendered HIV testing and treatment strategies". *AIDS.* 29(10), p. 1123.

ECLAC. 2020. "La Agenda 2030 para el Desarrollo Sostenible en el nuevo contexto mundial y regional. Escenarios y proyecciones en la presente crisis". Santiago: ECLAC.

Ellington S., P. Strid, V.T. Tong, K. Woodworth, R R. Galang, L D. Zambrano, J. Nahabedian, K. Anderson and S.M. Gilboa. 2020. "Characteristics of Women of Reproductive Age with Laboratory-Confirmed SARS-CoV-2 Infection by Pregnancy Status — United States, January 22–June 7, 2020." *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2020*, 69,pp.769–775.

Fraser, N. 2013. Fortunes of feminism: From statemanaged capitalism to neoliberal crisis. Verso Books.

Global Health 5050. Undated. "Sex, gender and COVID-19: overview and resources: Tracking differences in COVID-19 illness and death among women and men". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> globalhealth5050.org/covid19/.

Guardian, The. 6 May 2020. "Half of UK parents with young children face money woes – survey". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.theguardian.</u> <u>com/world/2020/may/07/coronavirus-half-of-uk-</u> <u>parents-with-young-children-face-money-woes-</u> <u>survey.</u>

Guardian, The. 7 Feb 2020. "China trials anti-HIV drug on coronavirus patients". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/</u> <u>feb/07/china-trials-anti-hiv-drug-coronavirus-</u> patients.

Harman, S., 2016. "Ebola, gender and conspicuously invisible women in global health governance". *Third World Quarterly*, 37(3), pp. 524–541. HEARD. 2019. "Selling sex in a precarious economy: increasing vulnerabilities for young women who sell sex in Zimbabwe". Accessed 18 June 2020.<u>https://</u> www.heard.org.za/publications-post/selling-sexprecarious-economy-increasing-vulnerabilitiesyoung-woman-sell-sex-zimbabwe/.

Human Rights Watch. 31 March 2020. "England leads way in UK after u-turn on COVID-19 abortion access". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.hrw.org/</u> <u>news/2020/03/31/england-leads-way-uk-after-u-</u> <u>turn-covid-19-abortion-access.</u>

International Labour Organization (ILO). 29 April 2020. "As job losses escalate, nearly half of global workforce at risk of losing livelihoods". Accessed 18 June 2020. https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/ news/WCMS\_743036/lang--en/index.htm.

ILO. Monitor. 27 May 2020. "COVID-19 and the world of work. 4<sup>th</sup> edition". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/@dgreports/@ dcomm/documents/briefingnote/wcms\_745963.pdf.

ILO. Labour Market Bulletin. 2015. "ILO global estimates on migrant workers: results and methodology". Geneva: International Labour Organization.

International Planned Parenthood Federation. 22 April 2020. "COVID-19 and the rise of gender-based violence." Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.ippf.</u> org/blogs/covid-19-and-rise-gender-based-violence.

International Telecommunication Union. 5 November 2019. "New ITU data reveal growing Internet uptake but a widening digital gender divide". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.itu.int/en/mediacentre/</u> Pages/2019-PR19.aspx.

IPSOS. 25 May 2020. "More suffering from under exercising, anxiety than other health concerns due to COVID-19: Poll". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.</u> ipsos.com/en-us/news-polls/more-suffering-underexercising-anxiety-other-health-concerns-duecovid-19-poll. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. 4 May 2020. "COVID-19 and the critical shortage in critical care". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> www.globalhealthnow.org/2020-05/covid-19-andcritical-shortage-critical-care.

Li Yanfang, L., W. Xueyao, J. Zhang, S. Du and L. Zeng. 2020. "Psychological survey of ordinary people during the new coronary pneumonia". *International Journal of Biological Sciences* 16(10), pp. 1708–1717.

Loughnan, L. C., R. Bain, R. Rop, M. Sommer and T. Slaymaker. 2016. "What can existing data on water and sanitation tell us about menstrual hygiene management?" *Waterlines* 35 (3), pp. 228–244.

National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health. 2016. "The 2009 H1N1 influenza pandemic among First Nations, Inuit and Métis peoples in Canada: epidemiology and gaps in knowledge".\_ Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>http://www.nccah-ccnsa.ca/</u> <u>Publications/Lists/Publications/Attachments/174/</u> NCCAH-FS-InfluenzaEpidemiology-Part01-Halseth-EN-Web.pdf.

Pagina12. 27 March 2020. "¿Cómo abortar en época de cuarentena por coronavirus?". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.pagina12.com.ar/255315-como-</u> abortar-en-epoca-de-cuarentena-por-coronavirus.

Peterman, A., A. Potts, M. O'Donnell, K. Thompson, N. Shah, S. Oertelt-Prigione and N. van Gelder. 2020. Pandemics and violence against women and children. *Center for Global Development* working paper, 528.

Phillips, A. 1993. *Democracy and Difference*. Cambridge: Polity.

Phillips, A. 1991. *Engendering democracy*. Penn State Press.

Prindex. 2019. "Women's Perceptions of Tenure Security: Evidence from 33 Countries". London: Prindex. Protection Cluster Yemen. August 2017. "Protection guidance for cholera response in Yemen". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.</u> int/files/resources/protection\_cluster\_guidance\_-\_ cholera\_response\_august\_2017.pdf.

Regina Leader-Post. 21 March 2020. "Women's shelter clients face growing food insecurity due to COVID-19". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.msn.</u> <u>com/en-ca/news/canada/womens-shelter-clients-</u> <u>face-growing-food-insecurity-due-to-covid-19/ar-</u> <u>BB11u0gB.</u>

ReliefWeb. August 2019. "The Ebola effect: the economic impacts of a public health crisis". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.</u> int/files/resources/\_Ebola\_Economic\_Impact\_ FINAL\_Aug19.pdf.

Reuters. 2 March 2020. "'Unprecedented' mental health issues seen in Hong Kong amid virus fears". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.reuters.com/</u> <u>article/us-health-coronavirus-hongkong-mental-</u> <u>he/unprecedented-mental-health-issues-seen-in-</u> <u>hong-kong-amid-virus-fears-idUSKBN20Q0BE.</u>

Rewire.News. 2 April 2020. "The COVID-19 pandemic exposes the need for over-the-counter birth control." Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://rewire.</u> <u>news/article/2020/04/02/the-covid-19-pandemic-</u> exposes-the-need-for-otc-birth-control/.

Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists. 12 June 2020. "Coronavirus infection and pregnancy: Information for pregnant women and their families". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.rcog.org.</u> <u>uk/en/guidelines-research-services/guidelines/</u> <u>coronavirus-pregnancy/covid-19-virus-infection-</u> and-pregnancy/.

Save the Children, UNICEF, Plan International and World Vision. Undated. "Children's Ebola recovery assessment: Sierra Leone." Accessed 18 June 2020. https://www.savethechildren.org/content/dam/ global/reports/emergency-humanitarian-response/ ebola-rec-sierraleone.pdf. Scheil-Adlung, X., T. Behrendt and L. Wong. 2015. "Health sector employment: a tracer indicator for universal health coverage in national social protection floors". Human resources for health, 13(1), pp.1–8.

Smith, J. 2019. "Overcoming the 'tyranny of the urgent': integrating gender into disease outbreak preparedness and response". *Gender & Development*, 27(2), pp. 355–369.

Sochas, L., A.A. Channon and S. Nam. 2017. "Counting indirect crisis-related deaths in the context of a low-resilience health system: the case of maternal and neonatal health during the Ebola epidemic in Sierra Leone". *Health policy and planning*, 32(suppl\_3), pp. iii32-iii39.

Stats Canada, Government of Canada. 2016. "The housing conditions of Aboriginal people in Canada". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www12.statcan.</u> <u>gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/as-sa/98-200-</u> <u>x/2016021/98-200-x2016021-eng.cfm.</u>

United Kingdom, Government of. "Coronavirus (COVID-19) related deaths by ethnic group, England and Wales: 2 March 2020 to 10 April 2020".

United Nations (UN). Sustainable Development Goal 3 Internet page. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> <u>sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdg3</u>

UN. 2015. "Transforming our world: the 2030 agenda for sustainable development". Resolution adopted by the General Assembly. A/RES/70/1.

UN. Millennium Development Goals Internet page. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.un.org/</u> millenniumgoals/.

UN. 2020. "Policy Brief: The impact of COVID-19 on Older Persons".

United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. 2014. "Revision of world urbanization prospects". New York: UN DESA Population Division. United Nations Development Group. 2015. "Socioeconomic impact of Ebola virus disease in West African countries: a call for national and regional containment, recovery and prevention". Western and Central Africa Regional Office: UNDP.

United Nations Development Programme. 2017. "A socio-economic impact assessment of the Zika virus in Latin America and the Caribbean: with a focus on Brazil, Colombia and Suriname." <u>https://www.ifrc.</u> org/Global/Photos/Secretariat/201702/UNDP-Zika-04-03-2017-English-WEB.pdf.

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). 31 March 2020. "Covid-19 school closures around the world will hit girls hardest." Accessed 18 June 2020.<u>https://en.unesco.</u> org/news/covid-19-school-closures-around-worldwill-hit-girls-hardest.

UNESCO. 2020. M. Akmal, S. Hares and M. O'Donnell. "Gendered impacts of COVID-19 school closures: insights from frontline organizations". https://en.unesco.org/covid19/educationresponse.

United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women (UN Women). 29 April 2020. "Surveys show that COVID-19 has gendered effects in Asia and the Pacific". Accessed 18 June 2020. https://data.unwomen.org/resources/surveys-showcovid-19-has-gendered-effects-asia-and-pacific.

UN Women. 2020a. "Rapid Gender Assessments COVID-19 Survey Results". Europe and Central Asia Regional Office: UN Women.

UN Women. 2020b. "Issue Brief: COVID-19 and ending violence against women and girls." New York: UN Women.

UN Women. 2020c. "UN Secretary-General's policy brief: The impact of COVID-19 on women". New York: UN Women.

UN Women. 2019. "Progress of the world's women 2019–2020". New York: UN Women.

UN Women. 2009. "World survey on the role of women in development: women's control over economic resources and access to financial resources, including microfinance". New York: UN Women.

UN News. 6 April 2020. "UN backs global action to end violence against women and girls amid COVID-19 crisis". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> news.un.org/en/story/2020/04/1061132.

United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS. 11 May 2020. "The cost of inaction: COVID-19-related service disruptions could cause hundreds of thousands of extra deaths from HIV". Accessed 18 June 2020. https://www.unaids.org/en/resources/presscentre/ pressreleaseandstatementarchive/2020/may/20200511\_PR\_HIV\_modelling.

United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (UNOCHA). 2019. "Global Humanitarian Overview 2019". Accessed 18 June 2020. www.unocha.org/sites/unocha/files/GHO2019.pdf.

UNOCHA. Undated. "Gender considerations in the humanitarian response in Yemen". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/</u> <u>en/operations/yemen/gender-considerations-</u> <u>humanitarian-response-yemen.</u>

United Nations Statistics Division. 2017. "SDG Indicators Global Database". Accessed 18 June 2020. https://unstats.un.org/sdgs/indicators/database.

United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Undated. "COVID-19 in racial and ethnic minority groups". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://</u> www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extraprecautions/racial-ethnic-minorities.html.

Wenham, C., J. Smith and R. Morgan. 2020. "COVID-19: the gendered impacts of the outbreak". *The Lancet*, *395*(10227), pp.846-848.

Wenham, C., A. Arevalo, E. Coast, S. Corrêa, K. Cuellar, T. Leone and S. Valongueiro. 2019. "Zika, abortion and health emergencies: a review of contemporary debates". *Globalization and health*, 15(1), p. 49. World Health Organization (WHO). 24 March 2020. "Q&A: HIV, antiretrovirals and COVID-19". Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-</u> detail/q-a-on-covid-19-hiv-and-antiretrovirals.

WHO. 2019. "Gender equity in the health workforce: analysis of 104 countries". Geneva: WHO. <u>https://</u> www.who.int/hrh/resources/gender\_equity-health\_ workforce\_analysis/en/.

WHO. 2017. International Day of Rural Women Internet page. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.</u> who.int/life-course/news/events/intl-day-of-ruralwomen-2017/en/.

WHO. 2009. "Integrating gender into HIV/AIDS programmes in the health sector: tool to improve responsiveness to women's needs."

WHO. Undated. Hand hygiene flyer. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/infection-prevention/</u> <u>campaigns/clean-hands/WHO\_HH-Community-</u> <u>Campaign\_finalv3.pdf?ua=1.</u>

WHO. Corona disease pandemic Internet page. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/</u> <u>emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019/</u> <u>situation-reports/</u>.

WHO. Global Health Observatory. Women and health: maternal mortality Internet page. Accessed 18 June 2020. <u>https://www.who.int/gho/women\_</u> and\_health/en/.

Women Enabled International. 2020. "Statement on Rights at the Intersection of Gender and Disability during COVID-19." <u>Accessed 18 June 2020. https://</u> docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSdgrf14DRG tDam8hkL6spXTxBkAXI5lijAcF58mMWcbAuImzg/ viewform.

Zhao, H., R.J. Harris, J. Ellis and R.G. Pebody. 2015. "Ethnicity, deprivation and mortality due to 2009 pandemic influenza A (H1N1) in England during the 2009/2010 pandemic and the first post-pandemic season". *Epidemiology & Infection*, 143(16), pp. 3375-3383.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- 1 United Nations Sustainable Development Goal 3 Internet page.
- 2 UN Women 2020b.
- 3 UN 2015.
- 4 UN Millennium Development Goals Internet page.
- 5 WHO 2009.
- 6 WHO 2019.
- 7 Many other targets are also gendered. Target 3.6, for example, cannot be addressed without understanding gender norms around male behaviour and masculinity that result in traffic accidents being a leading cause of death of young men.
- 8 Wenham et al. 2020.
- 9 Harman 2016.
- 10 Wenham et al. 2020.
- 11 Peterman et al. 2020.
- 12 Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project 19–25 April 2020.
- 13 Davies and Bennett 2016; https:// globalhealth5050.org/covid19/; Harman 2016.
- 14 WHO coronavirus pandemic Internet page.
- 15 United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Undated.
- 16 United Kingdom 2020.
- 17 Azcona et al. forthcoming.
- 18 UN Women 2019.
- 19 UN 2020.
- 20 WHO 2019.
- 21 UN Development Group 2015.
- 22 United Nations Statistics Division 2017.
- 23 Davies et al. 2019.
- 24 Smith 2019.
- 25 Scheil-Adlung et al. 2015.
- 26 Ellington et al. 2020.
- 27 UN Women 2020a.
- 28 Baker et al. 2014.

- 29 Dovel et al. 2015.
- 30 UN Women 2019.
- 31 BMJ 2019; UN Women 2009.
- 32 Devex 11 March 2020.
- 33 Rewire.News 2 April 2020.
- 34 Wenham et al. 2019.
- 35 BBC 24 March 2020.
- 36 Human Rights Watch 31 March 2020.
- 37 Pagina12 27 March 2020.
- 38 Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health 4 May 2020.
- 39 American Medical Association 15 June 2020.
- 40 Zhao et al. 2015.
- 41 Devex 2 April 2020.
- 42 WHO 24 March 2020.
- 43 Guardian 7 February 2020.
- 44 Devex 17 March 2020.
- 45 United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS 11 May 2020.
- 46 UNOCHA 2019.
- 47 UNESCO 31 March 2020; Save the Children, UNICEF, Plan International and World Vision 2020.
- 48 UNESCO 2020.
- 49 UNESCO 31 March 2020.
- 50 UNOCHA Undated.
- 51 Protection Cluster Yemen August 2017.
- 52 International Telecommunication Union 5 November 2019.
- 53 UN Women 29 April 2020.
- 54 ILO 29 April 2020.
- 55 United Nations Development Programme 2017.
- 56 ReliefWeb August 2019.
- 57 United Nations Development Programme 2017.
- 58 ILO 2015.
- 59 ECLAC 2020.

- 60 BBC 24 March 2020.
- 61 UN Women 2019.
- 62 Boston Consulting Group 21 May 2020.
- 63 IPSOS 25 May 2020.
- 64 Guardian 6 May 2020.
- 65 Reuters 2 March 2020; Li Yanfang et al. 2020.
- 66 Phillips 1991 and 1993; Fraser 2013.
- 67 Smith 2019; WHO undated.
- 68 Azcona et al. 2020.
- 69 Loughnan et al. 2016.
- 70 UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs 2014.
- 71 Prindex 2019.
- 72 Stats Canada 2016.
- 73 National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health 2016.
- 74 HEARD 2019.
- 75 UN Women 2020b.
- 76 UN Women 2020b
- 77 UN News 6 April 2020.
- 78 Regina Leader-Post 21 March 2020.
- 79 International Planned Parenthood Federation 22 April 2020.
- 80 Women Enabled International 2020.
- 81 ILO Monitor 27 May 2020.





220 East 42nd Street New York, NY 10017, USA Tel: 646-781-4400 Fax: 646-781-4444

unwomen.org facebook.com/unwomen twitter.com/un\_women youtube.com/unwomen flickr.com/unwomen